Form 10-300 (Rev. 6-72)

z o

 α

Z

SEE

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES INVENTORY - NOMINATION FORM

STATE:		
New	Mexico	
COUNTY:		
Та	os	
FO	R NPS USE ONLY	
ENTRY DATE	NOV 5	1974
	MOAD	TO THE

(Type all entries	- complete appl	icable sections)		OV 5 1974	H
1. NAME						
COMMON:						
The Laureano Co	rdova Mill					
AND/OR HISTORIC:						
2. LOCATION						
	F NM 75		tha	by and land	and the second	ļ
About 100 yards	South Of		ONGRESSION	AL DISTRICT:	The second secon	\rightarrow
Vadito			Firs	:+		
Vadito		CODE C	OUNTY:	,	COL	DE
New Mexico		35	Taos		55	5
3. CLASSIFICATION						
CATEGORY		OWNERSHIP		STATUS	ACCESSIBLE	<u> </u>
(Check One)				01A103	TO THE PUBL	.IC
District Building	☐ Public	Public Acquisition	:	▼ Occupied	Yes:	
Site Structure	□ Private	☐ In Proces	s	Unoccupied Unoccupied	Restricted	.
☐ Object	☐ Both	☐ Being Co	nsidered	Preservation work	Unrestricte	d
				in progress	□ No	}
PRESENT USE (Check One or M	lore as Appropriate)	L			•	
X Agricultural ☐ Ga	overnment	Park		Transportation	Comments	
Commercial Inc	dustrial	Private Residenc	• 🗀	Other (Specify)	$\Delta = \Delta$	_
☐ Educational ☐ Mi	litary	Religious	-	TELL)	TYFH A	
Entertainment Mu	seum	Scientific			705	
4. OWNER OF PROPERTY				1. Nor.	3/4	
OWNER'S NAME:				(S) V(S) (S)	NAZ 3	1.5
Mr. Laureano Co	rdova			- 10/5/	ER	ATE
STREET AND NUMBER:				1 Page		
General Deliver	<u>Y</u>		STATE:	3.5411	111111111111111111111111111111111111111	4 1
1			1	Morrian	CODE	-
Vadito 5. LOCATION OF LEGAL DESC	PIRTION		1 New	Mexico	35	
COURTHOUSE, REGISTRY OF E						
Office of the C	ounty Cler	k				OC C
STREET AND NUMBER:	ouily oron	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	COUNTY:
Taos County Cou	rthouse					"
CITY OR TOWN:			STATE		CODE] [
Taos			New	v Mexico	35	
6. REPRESENTATION IN EXIST	ING SURVEYS					6
						ENT
New Mexico Regi	ry 10, 197	<u>ltural Pro</u>	perties State		Local	TR PR
DEPOSITORY FOR SURVEY RE	CORDS:	2 🗀 ' edulu'	X 01010	County		FOR NPS
State Planning	Office					S S
State Planning	<u> </u>					USE
200 West DeVarg	as Street					ONLY
CITY OR TOWN:			STATE:		CODE	
Santa Fe	·····		New	Mexico	35	
						1 121

٠.	DESCRIPTION									
						(Check	k One)			
	CONDITION	X	Excellent	Good	☐ Fair	☐ Dete	riorated	Ruins	Unexposed	
	CONDITION			(Check O	ne)			(Che	ck One)	
			☐ Alter	ed	▼ Unaltered	l		Moved ■	Original Site	
- 1	DESCRIPE THE DESCRIPT AND OFICIAL (if house) DUVING A LABOR DAY									

Though built about 1870, the Laureano Cordova Mill was constructed in the design in use since the time of the Spanish settlers. When Acorsino Cordova, the father of the present owner constructed this mill, he followed the established tradition, with slight variations. The millstones were found and fashioned near Dixon, New Mexico, 20 miles west of the site of the mill. The grindstone was chipped and smoothed into a circular shape, 30 inches across and 6 inches thick with the underside left slightly bowed. Grooves allowing the meal to pour off were chiseled into the face of the second millstone which was shaped and smoothed into a square slab.

Water to power the Cordova Mill was carried along a ditch dug parallel to the Rio Pueblo. The flow was controlled by a wood irrigation gate before reaching a flume which directed the flow of the water against the horizontal waterwheel turning it and the grindstone to which it was directly linked by a vertical axle, in a counter-clockwise rotation. The unusual position of the waterwheel, (traditionally, a wagonwheel with boards fixed to the spokes); and also of the grindstone and the millstone, as well as the curious direction of rotation of the first two was not peculiar to flour mills in New Mexico only, but also in Mexico, the Spanish Pyrenees, southern Europe and the Middle East.

A wood hopper resembling an inverted pyramid, was placed above the grindstone, to one side of center to receive the grain, replacing an ox-hide funnel common in earlier times. Likewise, a silk screen sifter attached to one side of the mill-stone replaced the former ox-hide receptacle strung beneath the millstones to collect the meal.

As was customary, the millhouse was set atop several posts and stones sunk into the bed of the ditch. The walls were built of logs, hewn square and left flat at the ends, and joined together with a double-notch at the corners. A door near the corner on the north side faced the Cordova residence. Windows were provided on every side with the removal of a section of log. The spaces between the logs of the walls were never filled, but clay was inserted between the planks of the floor to check the loss of grain, and a layer of clay was laid over the flat roof or azotea, giving some protection from the weather.

The preparation of the logs and the design of the millhouse were strictly of Mexican origin, far different from the techniques employed by the Anglo pioneers. The latter preferred round, unpeeled logs, characteristically dove-tailed at the end, and notched in a variety of ways at the corners of the houses. Roofs were beveled and doors were placed in the center of a side.

The Cordova Mill is still operated during the harvest season by Mr. Laureano Cordova who has maintained it in excellent condition.

PERIOD (Check One or More as	Appropriate)		
Pre-Columbian	16th Century	☐ 18th Century	20th Century
15th Century	☐ 17th Century	🕅 19th Century	
SPECIFIC DATE(S) (If Applical	ole and Known) ca. 18	370	
AREAS OF SIGNIFICANCE (Ch	eck One or More as Appropri	ate)	
Abor iginal	Education	Political	Urban Planning
Prehistoric	Engineering	Religion/Phi-	Other (Specify)
☐ Historic	Industry	losophy	Milling practices
Agriculture	☐ Invention	Science	of early New
Architecture	Landscape	Sculpture	Mexico settle-
☐ Art	Architecture	Social/Human-	ments.
	Literature	itarian	
Communications	Military	Theater	
Conservation	Music	☐ Transportation	

The Laureano Cordova Mill is the only/known horizontal gristmill in the state operating on a commercial basis at its original site. Built over a hundred years ago by Acorcino Cordova, the father of the present owner, it is similar in design to the earliest mills constructed in New Mexico which were dependent on running water. Gristmill operation was once a thriving industry in porthern New Mexico along the Rio Crando and its

ent on running water. Gristmill operation was once a thriving industry in northern New Mexico along the Rio Grande and its tributaries. Despite adaptations, the basic design of the primitive Spanish-Mexican period mills changed little and was

not affected even by the introduction of newer, sophisticated milling machinery by French-Canadian and Anglo settlers after U.S. occupation in 1846.

Except for scattered references to mills in last wills and testaments and in a few legal documents during the Spanish and Mexican periods, little documentation concerning them is extant. Early U.S. travelers, however, found the simple mechanisms interesting, and recorded their findings often in some detail. Lieutenant Zebulon M. Pike wrote one of the earliest of these reports on March 1, 1807 during his brief incarceration at the northern New Mexico village of Ojo Caliente. The mills at the town of Manzano, southeast of Albuquerque, were described in meticulous fashion on November 3, 1846 by Lieutenant James W. Abert who was serving with the United States occupation forces. W.W.H. Davis, U.S. Attorney for the Territory, told of coming across one of a number of mills operating in Santa Fe while wandering about the capital in 1855. An anonymous account written in the fall of that year, described a mill in the area around Socorro. In 1881, while enroute to Santa Fe, Lieutenant John G. Bourke wrote of the mills he observed during a stopover at Santa Cruz de la Canada. A number were in operation as late as 1890, when William A. Thayer reported on them in his work Marvels of the New West. Unfortunately, no traveler has left a description of the Vadito Mill, however.

Though many of these mills remained in use as late as the 1930's, they began to disappear soon after, giving way, along with the early vertical-wheel flour mills of the area, to the increased availability of finer-ground meal offered at competitive prices. The Laureano Cordova Mill, however, still operates.

			32020 Basen									
				FERENCES								
Abert, Lieutenant James W. Report of Lieutenant J.W. Abert of												
	his Examination of New Mexico in the Years 1846-1847, 1846. (1962 reprint.) pp. 1-182.											
				old Mill:		ລາ	Mevi	CO Ma	nazin	2 T 777	Γ M·¬¬	cah
DECK	0 C O	• ·	- V	OTO BITTE	2 , TA	= W	- MEXI		igazine	=, 10∨1	., Mal	- C11,
	968, p											
BTOO	m, Lan	sing	В.	"Bourke	on the	ne	Sout	nwest	," Nev	<u>Mexi</u>	LCO H	stor-
				October								
Conr	on, Jo	hn, e	ed.	"A Cont:	inuin	g	Herit	age	The Cu	ıltura	al Pro	pert-
				co," New								
	ctober	10.	71	pp. $1-4$.	1900		Conti	nuati	On Ch	20+1	2020	
			, ± ,	P. T. 4.	(566	-		ua CI	.011 5116	JE ()		1
10. GEOG	RAPHICAL	_ DATA					×					
			NGITU	DE COORDINAT	Es	غضته. ا			AND LON			
DEFI				TING THE PRO		0	DEF		E CENTER			ERTY
CORNER			——————————————————————————————————————			R		~	F LESS TH	T		
CORNER		TITUDE		LONGITU				LATITUD	1/-		ONGITUE	
	Degrees Mi	nutes Se	conds	Degrees Minutes	Seconds		Degrees	Minutes	Séconds	l	Minutes	Seconds
NW		•	"	۰ ,	"		105 °	40-	- 02 ·	36	10-	30
NE	•	•	•	۰,	•		1050	40'	08"	360	11'	26.4"
SE	0	•	*	о,			_	,,,		00	71	200.1
sw	٥		.]	ο ,	. 1					j		}
	IMATE ACR	EAGE O	FNOM	NATED PROPE	RTY: 1	23	s then	one .	0.10	~ 1.	1	
ILIST AL	L STATES A	AND COU	NTIES	FOR PROPERTI	ES OVER	LA	PPING ST	ATEOR	COUNTY BO	UNDARIE	<u>/</u> S	
STATE:					CODE	_	COUNTY			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , 	, , ,	CODE
3.7.2.						۱,	200411	,	$\langle \cdot \rangle \setminus \cdot$	C	C_{2}	
					ļ	1			FF	FIVEIL	***	
STATE:					CODE	١,	COUNTY:			مسا سبا) المروا	1	CODE
L								_ /	1	1.1974	\\ 	
STATE:	******				CODE	1	OUNTY:	100			1=1	CODE
						1	•	1	* NAT	LIONAL		
STATE:		~~~~~			CODE	+,	COUNTY:	\		aister	/3/	CODE
(31415:						۱,	T :	/		- _/*	$\langle \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \! \!$	2005
					1	1			1/2	1	<i></i>	1
11. FORM		DBY							~1	(41)		
NAME AL	ND TITLE:											
Mich	ael Mc	Cachi	cen	Archivis	<u>+ T</u>	_						
ORGANIZ	ZATION									DATE		
Now	Maviaa	C+ -4	ם ס	ecords Ce	anter	-	nd 7.~	ch i w	, c	4/1	8/74	
	MEXICO		re k	ecoras C	TILET		ma At	CIITAG		17/1	<u> </u>	
											a t	
	Montez	uma				Т					<u> </u>	1
CITY OR	TOWN:					S	TATE					CODE
Sant	a Fe					L	New	Mexi	CO		***************************************	35
12. STATE	LIAISON	OFFICE	RCE	RTIFICATION			NATIONAL REGISTER VERIFICATION					
						1						
As the	e designate	d State	Liaiso	n Officer for the	e Na-		T back			onesty ic	included	in the
tional	Historic P	reservat	ion Ac	t of 1966 (Publ	ic Law		-	•	that this pr	operty is	micinaea	m me
89-665	89-665), I hereby nominate this property for inclusion National Register.											
1	in the National Register and certify that it has been											
evaluated according to the criteria and procedures set												
forth by the National Park Service. The recommended Director, O						Office of	Archeology	and Histor	ric Preser	vation		
level of significance of this nomination is: Director, Office of Archeology and Historic Preservation Director, Office of Archeology Director, Office of Arc												
National State X Local												
(0)					11/5/71/							
!	Fanny W.				Date							
Name David W. King W. Muy												
					ATTEST:							
				()	1		_					
Title	Title State Historic Preservation						1.	1. 1	1/		1	
Title State Historic Preservation				Shall defening								
	Officer					Tehr Keeper of The National Register						
Date	Date June 10, 1974					H	Date /0-3/. 24					

☆ U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE : 1973-729-147/1442 3-1

Form 10-300a (July 1969)

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR NATIONAL PARK SERVICE

NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES INVENTORY - NOMINATION FORM

TALE		
New	Mexico	
OUNTY		
Ta	aos	
FO	R NPS USE ONL	Υ
ENTRY	NUMBER	DATE
	WOV 5	1974

(Continuation Sheet)

(Number all entries)

- 9. MAJOR BIBLIOGRAPHICAL REFERENCES Continued:
- Davis, W.W.H. El Gringo or New Mexico and Her People, 1856. (1938 edition), pp. 3-332.
- Gritzner, Charles F. "Hispano Gristmills with Horizontal Waterwheels in New Mexico," unpublished manuscript, February, 1974, pp. 1-28.
- "Log Housing in New Mexico" Pioneer America, III, July, 1971, pp. 1-10.
- Horgan, Paul. The Centuries of Santa Fe, 1956, pp. 3-363. Hulbert, Archer Butler, ed. "Pike's Tour of New Spain," Overland to the Pacific Southwest on the Turquoise Trail, II, 1933, pp. 1 - 301.
- Poldervaart, Arie. "Black-robed Justice in New Mexico, "1846-1912, New Mexico Historical Review, XIII, January, 1948, pp. 1-222.
- Thayer, William A. Marvels of the New West, 1890, pp. 3-715.
- "Notes and Documents," New Mexico Historical Review, XXVII, April, 1952, pp. 168-176.



